



DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 30th of  January 2018 at 7.00 p.m.

In the Robinson Room, Durrington Village Hall

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr D Healing, Mr A Lund, Mr R Deakins, , Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mr S Rennie, Mr W Clarke, Mrs S Pick
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)
Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
 
	


1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES –Cllrs G Wilson and L Tucker
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Cllr S Paines signed the book in relation to Minute 11e.
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 28th of November 2017 and the Minutes of the Budget and Precept Setting Meeting held on the 10th of January 2018.
4. REPORT BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE TOWN COUNCIL
5. UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – The Police sent their apologies and provided the local policing report that was distributed to Councillors.
b. CRIME PREVENTION – The next Crime Prevention Meeting will be held on Tuesday the 13th of February 2018, this has been advertised in the Durrington and Larkill Dispatch, subsequent meetings will be bi-monthly.
c. SPEEDWATCH – Cllr R Deakins attended a recent Speedwatch Coordinator’s Meeting, he was still awaiting the minutes from this.  Councillors and Speedwatch team members expressed their concern about the delay in updates and reports from the Police and asked the Clerk to write a letter in relation to this.
d. POLICIES – Standing Orders have been reviewed by the Policies’ Committee, these will be discussed in Proposals.
e. AMENTIES – The Chairman reminded councillors to check their respective areas and report back to the clerk.  The clerk suggested that councillors should email a few sentences each and from this a report could be produced to update the Council and the public.  

i. Allotments: Cllr W Clarke had produced Minutes from the Allotment Holders’ Meeting held in December, these had been emailed to holders.
ii. Village Hall:  Cllr S Paines along with the Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright were working with a Dementia Champion to look at colours of paint and improvements to the Village Hall.

iii. Recreation Ground:  Cllr A Lund reported that there are quite a few holes in the gravel path leading to the Pavilion.  The clerk has spoken to the local contractor to get these filled and covered in gravel and is awaiting a date for work to commence.

iv. Cemetery:  A non-Town Council approved seat has been placed in the cemetery, this would be looked into by the Clerk.  Cemetery Regulations need updating to reflect the Council’s policy on seats and the timely removal of wreaths/flowers from graves.
v. Youth Club:  An Amesbury Area Board Grant has been received for continuation of Youth Club in 2018/19, the Town Council has budgeted £5000 in addition to the grant.  The roles/responsibilities and working days/hours of youth staff would be discussed by the HR and Finance Committee at their next meeting on the 5th of February.

PLANNING – Cllr D Healing reported that all planning returns were now up to date.  At the meetings held on the 10th and 30th January 2018 the following applications were considered:

17/11850/FUL – 1-31 Foster Walk, Larkhill, external works - Support
17/11851/FUL – 1-39 McQueen Walk, Larkhill, external works - Support
17/11859/FUL – Various addresses Pownall Road Larkhill, external works - Support
17/11758/REM – Land at Tidworth Road, Coruna Barraks Ludgershall School – No Comment
17/12151/FUL – The Lodge, 4 Alanbrooke Road, Larkhill, two storey side extension - Support
17/11861/FUL – Various addresses Alanbrooke Road, Larkhill, external works – Support
17/12440/TCA – Tryst, College Road, tree felling – No reason provided for the felling, consideration should be given to the bat population using the trees
17/12288/FUL – 2 New Road, Erection of outbuilding for education purposes – Object based on concerns about parking issues, suitability of structure and potential increased impact of anti-social behaviour on nearby residents.

18/00410/TCA – 7 The Ham, Tree Fell – No comment
17/12531/FUL – 90 Bulford Road, Erection of 5 new dwellings – Support with conditions relating to ensuring external access from rear to front of terraced properties and Highways being consulted over the access road onto Bulford Road.

18/00301/FUL – 24&26 Meads Road, Front porch and rear extension – Support.
18/00048/FUL – 8 Church Court, Philip Road, Erection of 1.8mm picket fence along front of property – Support with conditions relating to Highways being consulted over pedestrian safety given fence will be adjacent to car parking area entrance/exit.

18/00397/FUL – Land north of the Packway, Erection of 160 service families’ dwellings, open space, landscaping, internal roads etc – Support.

18/00495/FUL – Larkhill Garrison, Erection of new two storey education building and associated works – Support.

6.
REPORT BY THE CLERK 

The Precept documentation was sent off to Wiltshire Council following the Town Council’s Resolution on the 10th of January.  I attended the first of four CiLCA training sessions delivered through WALC last Friday, this will assist me in my submission of the portfolio which has to be complete by the end of October – it’s a long portfolio!  The session was invaluable and also provided the opportunity to talk to other clerks going through the qualification, the next session is in April.  I am also off to Swindon in February to attend a training session on end of year accounting, this is delivered by the accounting software providers that we use and will hopefully enable me to take on the end of year closure for future years whilst they conduct this year’s for us.  I have been working with EIBE Play to best determine how to upgrade the remainder of the play park over the next 2-3 years based on this year’s budget allocation of £40,000, more details will come up in proposals for you to consider.  I have arranged for one of the seats along the river bank, by the sluice gate to be moved, this had been highlighted to us by Wiltshire Wildlife as hanging close to the edge of the bank.  With the wet weather that we have experienced recently the seat is now too close to the water, so this is being removed and re-installed in the field near to its current position but on a slight elevation.  
7.
REPORT BY WILTSHIRE COUNCILLOR, CLLR G WRIGHT 

· Pavements in Bulford alongside the Chemist and outside Carpet Shop have been re-laid and finally made safe.

· Road Works to provide the new sewage link on Larkhill Road are complete, hooray!

· WC Youth Event was a great success at Avon Valley College.

· A fabulous result for the village when Durrington Fund Raisers came 1st and Durrington Post Point came 2nd in the WC January Community Awards.

· WC Health & Wellbeing Group delivered a great Christmas event at Stonehenge Visitors Centre where residents of Durrington had a lovely evening.

· Larkhill Community Partnership helped Larkhill Space Station Soft Play to keep open; it was relaunched in January. 

· The Red Devils Display Team has offered to run a charity fund raiser in the spring. I will be co-ordinating this event. Look out for details next month.

· The new WC Bungalows at Charles Road have been allocated and will be ready for occupation in March.

· The application to WC for the final phase of Service families Accommodation was presented at the Village Hall this month.

· I was horrified that the owners of the trees alongside the Bus Shelter in Hackthorne Road had completely destroyed them.  They had a Tree Preservation Order on them but have been cut to ground level.  I have reported this and WC will be taking the appropriate action.  Unfortunately, they’re gone and cannot be resurrected.

· WC Budget will be published late January to early February

· Will Todd our PCSO has moved to Chippenham and I am delighted to say that Pippa Brewer has been allocated as our new PCSO.  I will be working closely with her and the Police as usual.
The clerk was asked to find out from Wiltshire Council how many Durrington residents had applied and were eligible for a Charles Road bungalow, considering not all four bungalows were being taken up by current Durrington residents.
The clerk was also asked to research about Spot Listing, this was in relation to the bus shelter on Hackthorne Road.
 8.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council.

a. Amesbury Area Board – The Minutes of the meeting held on the 30th of November 2017 have been issued.
b. CATG – The next meeting will be held in March 2018
c. Larkhill Community Partnership – The next meeting will be held on the 13th of March 2018  
d. World Heritage Site Management Plan – The next meeting will be held on the 19th of April 2018, the Winter Solstice Report has been issued, no meeting following the Solstice was held as the event passed without any real issues.
9.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the following:

a.
Debits and cheques for December 2017 and January 2018. 

b.
The bank reconciliation for November and December 2017.
10.
DISCUSSION TOPIC – How will the Town Council/Village officially mark 100 years of the end of the First World War.

A small committee will be set up with councillors and members of the public/local organisations to co-ordinate events for the 11th of November 2018.   Cllrs S Paines and M Wardell offered to be on the committee.

11.
PROPOSALS

a.
The Town Council RESOLVED the updated Standing Orders with an amendment to Paragraph 16.
b.
The Town Council discussed the three options for presentations at the Annual Parish Meeting to be held on the 27th of March, the preference was for Wiltshire Wildlife.
c.
The Town Council RESOLVED Durrington Football Club could, store and secure new goal posts that they will purchase on the Recreation Ground.  The new posts will be paid for by the Club and will be available for use by those hiring the football pitch through the Town Council.  They will be secured at the bottom of the Recreation Ground during the football season, and possibly moved to behind the container out of season.  They will be insured through the Club for both damage/theft and public liability.  The Club will be responsible for conducting regular Health and Safety checks and for repairing any damage to them.  It is likely that a securing post will be required to be installed on the Recreation Ground as well as new sockets for the goals on the pitch, the cost of this will be met by the Club.

d.
The Town Council deferred the proposal to donate £100 to the Stonehenge Trader’s Annual Charity Golf Competition (under Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972) until the grant and donation form had been returned to the clerk.
e.
 The Town Council RESOLVED for Short Mat Bowls to have a new storage unit installed in the Village Hall to secure a new electronic carpet roller.  The new storage area would replace one of the old cupboards/seats in the hall.  The cost and installation would be paid for by Short Mat Bowls.  The new unit would be a few inches longer and deeper than the current cupboard and would be approximately 2 feet higher.  The original plan to have the cupboard in the cloakroom converted was not suitable.
f.
The Town Council discussed the quotes received for the decoration of the Village Hall and varnishing of the floor and awarded the contract to Mr P Tidmarsh.  The quotes received for the decoration of the hall and associated rooms were very similar/competitive, with suppliers quoting for the same level of work, using the same paint.  The Council therefore made its decision based on the price to varnish the floor, which was almost £1000 cheaper than the competitor’s.  The clerk had approached the manufacturing company for the varnish for the cheaper quote (as this differed to the competitor’s product that had previously been used on the floor) to ensure its suitability for a Village Hall and was reassured by the manufacturer that providing it was applied in accordance with the factsheet/application sheet it would be suitable.
g.
The Town Council RESOLVED to appoint Eibe Play as the continued provider of the Play Park upgrade for 2018/19, based on the initial contract tender process conducted in February 2017.  The Town Council has allocated £40,000 from the 2018/19 Budget for the second phase.  For 2018, it RESOLVED to complete the Toddler Area next to the new equipment that was installed in 2017, this will leave a surplus amount in the allocated budget.  The Council will purchase further equipment in January 2019 with the remaining budget allocation, this equipment will not be installed until Phase 3 later in the year.  The Council was informed that if it wish to complete the play park in 2019 it would need to consider allocating a further £50-60,000 at the next Budget.  This would likely mean a rise in the 2019/20 precept, councillors would prepare to consult with the public on this over the forthcoming year. 
12.
CORRESPONDANCE TO THE CHAIRMAN OR CLERK  

The Chairman has received a letter from Mr Felce about concerns that Durrington is labelled a ‘Market Town’ following comments he read in relation to a Case Officer’s report on a Planning Application.  The Town Council has already corresponded with Wiltshire Council about this subject through its response to the Wiltshire Council Draft Housing Site Allocations Plan and the Wiltshire Council Local Plan Review.
13.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS – Confidential Business reference Youth Club was discussed, public information has been placed in Paragraph 5e of Updates.
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


